
Dear Governor Ducey, 
 
As Arizona mayors, we are deeply concerned about the current response to the COVID-
19 pandemic in our state. We appreciate you taking the difficult but necessary actions 
last week of closing certain venues that pose a high risk of community transmission. 
While this was an important step, we believe additional actions are needed to slow the 
spread of COVID-19 and save lives.  
 
Specifically, we are requesting that you take immediate action on the following: 
 

• Mandate statewide mask-wearing in public settings: Our cities have already 
implemented our own requirements, however, statewide action is necessary as 
Arizonans travel between jurisdictions with and without requirements, 
undermining our local efforts.  

• Increase testing capacity, contact tracing, and isolation options for positive 
cases: Arizonans should not have to wait in 8-hour lines in triple digit heat to get 
tested. For those individuals that do get tested, results are taking up to 9 days 
causing further uncertainty and preventable spread. In addition, nearly 1 in 4 
tests are coming back positive, which is one of the highest positivity rates in the 
country. These factors combined suggest a severe lack of testing. 

• Encourage Arizonans to stay at home as much as possible. We support 
additional closures at the statewide level to slow the spread of the virus such as 
in-door dining, barbershops, hair & nail salons, and other venues with high 
potential for transmission. We would absolutely support you in these decisions 
that should be made at the statewide level.  
 

In addition, any future actions to curb the spread of COVID-19 MUST provide 
statewide direction. While local data and conditions should be taken into account, 
COVID-19 does not stop at city or county limits, and we need statewide action to 
effectively combat this public health crisis. A decentralized approach to fighting this 
crisis has proven to be ineffective at both the federal and state levels for a virus that is 
not contained by jurisdictional boundaries. The absence of clear, statewide direction 
creates inconsistencies and confusion for our constituents and our business community. 
We also respectfully request that you re-establish a consistent line of communication 
with the offices of Arizona Mayors. We are on the frontlines of fighting this pandemic 
and can provide valuable insight on what is happening on the ground locally.  
 
We are all eager to return to some sense of normalcy and support our businesses and 
their workers through this extraordinarily challenging time. The fact remains that our 
economy will not recover until we are able to slow the spread and rebuild consumer 
confidence. The longer we wait to act, the longer and more severe the blow to our 
economy will be, the longer it will take to safely send our children back to school, and 
more lives will be needlessly lost.  
 
Thank you for your attention to these critical matters. 
 



 
 
Tucson Mayor Regina Romero 
 

 
 
Phoenix Mayor Kate Gallego 
 

 
Flagstaff Mayor Coral Evans 
 

 
 
Tolleson Mayor Anna Tovar  

 
Tempe Mayor Corey Woods 


